Berks-Lehigh Valley College Senate Council

Friday, March 26, 2004 1:00 pm – 2:30 pm

Minutes

Attendance: R. Egolf, M. Mart, R. Zambanini, (Officers); C. Lovitt, S. Speece, (Admin); A. Romberger, S. Zervanos, (U. Senate); C. Adams, T. Dietrich, J. Markowitz,  (Student Reps);  

K. Fifer, T. Lynn, B. Mizdail, J. Noel, I. Shibley, S. Snyder, (Council Members); L. Milakofsky, (Faculty); C. Balliett (Senate Secretariat)

1. Call to order

2. Approval of minutes from February 27, 2004 meeting- approved unanimously

3. Reports of Officers and University Senators

A. Chair –Michelle Mart

· The Special General Assembly held on Monday, March 22 resulted in a new 

Constitution.  CREC will meet on April 5 to discuss details of implementation.  A report will be made to Council.  Council members will be contacted via email for approval of some details of the implementation plan, to insure completion before the next Council meeting on April 23.

· Strategic Planning Retreat took place on March 25.  There have been three more 

volunteers for faculty representatives to serve these committees.  Kirk Shaffer 

and Jayne Brown have volunteered for the Strategic Planning Taskforce and 

Michele Ramsey has volunteered to represent HASS on the Strategic Planning Council. 

Motion: Approval of Kirk Shaffer and Jayne Brown to serve on the Strategic Planning Taskforce, and Michele Ramsey to serve on the Strategic Planning Council. - A vote was called and the motion passed unanimously.
· In response to a request from faculty, the Executive Committee has asked AAOC 
to consider a clarification or revision of guidelines for scheduling field trips.
· Dr. Speece will speak about the draft of the Master Plan which was sent to 
Council members via email on Thursday.  Council members are asked to look at 

the draft and bring comments and recommendations for discussion at the April 23 

Council meeting.
B. Chair Elect – Roger Egolf – No Report
C. Secretary- Bob Zambanini

The Special General Assembly was a very memorable occasion.  The process, 
                          which was very educational, resulted in the passage of a viable new 

   
       Constitution.


D. University Senate

Roger Egolf 

· Curricular Affairs Committee acted upon four items of interest to BKLV.

· The Professional Writing course component passed.

· The Professional Writing passed with the stipulation that a minor correction which will be made.  The Global Studies Minor will be returned to the College to decide to fix a problem with a foreign language requirement.  The GS Minor proposal will pass if foreign languages other than Spanish are allowed to count as credits.  It would be possible to count other languages in, or completely remove languages from, the requirements.

· The BS in Business Administration for the Commonwealth College was passed.  They will no longer offer a BSB.  This will be a concern to BKLV which offers only the BSA program. Administrators may register objections during the thirty day period following the passage.

Andy Romberger 

· Most items that were presented at the UP Senate meeting passed.  However the change in the Rules for Representation will be presented next month.  With little discussion or opposition to the rules, it is expected to pass. The ratio would be one Senator per twenty-five faculty members.

· A change in the number of credits in the Intercultural / International requirements was discussed.  The credits were increased from three to six credits.

· The issue of “curricular drift” was discussed.  There appears to be very little drift between courses taught at different locations but it will remain a concern to be revisited in the future.

Stam Zervanos- No report.

Candace Spigelman (not present, but a report was presented by the Chair)

· The Undergraduate Education and Curricular Affairs Committee met and changed the requirements in Intercultural/International credits, as was reported. One course would be in United States Cultures and one in International Cultures.  The courses can not double count.  

· The issue should be brought to the University Senate at the next meeting.

4. Comments by Administrators

    Susan Speece

· A draft of the Master Plan for the Berks Campus was sent via email to Senate members.  Charts, graphs, and corrections will be made to incorporate changes discussed in last evening’s Strategic Planning Retreat. 

· The Berks Campus is slated for a new Master Plan. The time frame was moved up from 2008 to 2004, due to growth of the campus and need for more physical space.   The invitation to submit the plan will be received from University Park in May.  

· The primary pieces of the plan explain the purpose of the Master Plan, the growth requirements, programs proposed by faculty, and academic space and faculty office space requirements. 

· Detailed charts and description of space needs and building renovations will be added to the final document.

· Review the plan and bring remarks and concerns for discussion at the next Senate meeting in April.

5.  
Reports of Committees

Planning and Budget Committee - Minutes from the 2/11/04 meeting were submitted.

The Chair proposed that the meeting be reordered to proceed to New Legislative 
Business.  There was no objection.

6.     New Legislative Business

 
Motion:  The Executive Committee proposes the following motion:

Faculty are expected to attend at least one college commencement 



ceremony per year, making sure that all disciplines and programs are 



represented at both ceremonies.  Faculty should work out a schedule 



within their discipline and program groups, and inform their division head 


and the graduation committee which ceremony they will be attending.

· An amendment to add the phrase “exceptions will be made for religious obligations” to the motion was proposed.  

· Discussion of the motion and the amendment followed.  There were mixed feelings on how the requirement would be enforced and who would keep track of the process.  Some felt that it is important and that faculty should attend graduation.  

· A clarification to the amendment was suggested.  The amendment would read as follows:  Reasonable exceptions will be made.


The amendment was accepted.

The motion as amended will read:  

Motion:  The Executive Committee proposes the following motion:

Faculty are expected to attend at least one college commencement 



ceremony per year, making sure that all disciplines and programs are 



represented at both ceremonies.  Faculty should work out a schedule 



within their discipline and program groups, and inform their division head. 
Reasonable exceptions will be made.

A vote was called on the motion.  The motion passed with one vote in opposition.

7.     Forensic Business (Candace Spigelman proposed via e-mail)
           Discussion of expansion of degree programs in Global Studies, American Studies 

           and Education at the Lehigh Valley Campus.

· It was noted that no decisions have been made regarding new course offerings at Lehigh Valley.  The process is only in the exploratory stages.  Market analysis to explore student interest in these programs will be conducted.

·  A new Penn State policy allows degrees to be approved by college rather than location.  Our new degree programs, American Studies and Global Studies, have the authorization by the University to be offered at both Berks and Lehigh Valley.

· The College must provide equal opportunity for students at both locations.

· Further discussions on expanding degree programs will take place when more information and data is available to share with the Senate.


Discussion of final examination schedule for Fall 2004 and beyond.

· The University computer system will be shut down on Saturday, December 18, 2004 to facilitate implementation of the switch from the use of Social Security numbers to new University ID numbers.  The system will be down for the entire winter break period.  This will require grades to be entered before that date. Dr. Bender, the Registrar, asked Council’s opinion on canceling all Friday exams and moving those exams to Monday through Thursday.

· The problem of having to accelerate recording of grades is an unusual one-time situation.   Everything should be up and running in January, well before students return.

· The broader issue to be discussed is the distribution of exams to give students ample time to study.

· Opinions were voiced in favor of shortening exams to four days as well as retaining the five day schedule.  There are advantages and disadvantages to either schedule.

· Chris Bise, Chair of the University Faculty Senate, announced at the last meeting that grades will be due on December 18, 2004.

· A hardship of consolidating exams in four days falls especially hard on English as Second Language students.  

· It was proposed by the Chair that the discussion be carried over to the April 23 Senate meeting.  This will allow time to gather more information on specific exam scheduling from Dr. Bender.  The members were asked to come to the next Senate meeting with recommendations and suggestions regarding the exam schedule.

8.  New Legislative Business (None)

9.  Announcements

10.
 Adjournment

